SOUTH WEST ATHLETICS LEAGUE

MINUTES OT THE ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING
HELD AT THE EXETER HARRIERS CLUBHOUSE AT

10am ON SATURDAY 29TH SEPTEMBER 2018

1. Present: Richard Llewellyn-Eaton (Chairman – Taunton AC), Ian Humphreys (League Secretary – Mendip AC), Roger Lee (Treasurer – unattached), David Varney (Divisional Secretary – Newquay & Par AC), Keith Reed (Officials Secretary – Armada), Ron Hill & John Mitchell (Cornwall AC), Mike Furse (Dorchester AC), David Robinson & Vanessa Freeman (Exeter Harriers), Janice Hindle & Mike Hindle (Newton Abbot AC), Andy Rumley (Mendip AC), Geoff Williams, Graham Berry & Tim Sharpe (North Devon AC), Mark Pauley (Poole AC), Mike Rogers (Taunton AC), Peter Impett (Wimborne AC) and Geoff Cole & Paul D’Arcy (Yeovil Olympiads AC)
2.
Apologies: None.  All 12 clubs in attendance.
3 Reports

Chairman’s welcome address (Richard Llewellyn-Eaton)
The Chairman welcomed officers and club representatives to the meeting.  He paid thanks to all who had organised meetings and those who had officiated.  He particularly thanked Dave Varney for his outstanding work as Divisional Secretary
League Secretary (Ian Humphreys)
The Secretary reported that his main involvement in the 2018 season was the organisation of the League Cup. He considered the meeting a success with a good spread of clubs amongst the trophy winners.  Presentation of cups and trophies on the day was a particularly welcome feature of the meeting.  The Secretary thanked Mike Furse for preparing the minutes and agenda for this AGM.
Divisional Secretary (Dave Varney)
The Divisional Secretary spoke to a written report (Annex 1).
Officials Secretary (Keith Reed)
The 2018 season was the first year to have an Officials Secretary in office.  Keith reported that the post had been moderately successful but that he that he would have preferred more officials’ names submitted in advance. He hoped for a better response in 2019.  He thanked the clubs for supplying officials on match days and stated that each match had good coverage. However, he hoped that clubs were bringing on new officials for the future.
Treasurer (Roger Lee)
In the light of the state of the accounts (Annex 2) the Treasurer recommended that there be no increase in affiliation fees in 2019.  The league made a surplus in 2018, partially due to not paying £136 to renew the league’s website domain.  Track hire rose only by £100 in 2018 which was less than expected whilst trophy costs and first aid hire were more or less the same as in 2017.  Another small increase in track hire charges is anticipated for 2019 but is unlikely to exceed the rate of inflation.  The increase is therefore likely to be less than 3%.
Currently, the cost of providing competition is in excess of £1000 per match.

In answer to Geoff Williams, the Treasurer stated that the league’s sole source of income was affiliation fees. Geoff recommended that the league take a more proactive role in raising income which, amongst others, included seeking commercial sponsorship.  He also recommended that the league committee enter into negotiations with the stadium management to try and recoup a significant proportion of the admission fees charged to enter the arena. He is aware that a similar arrangement exists between the stadium and Devon Schools. The league’s ability to do so might depend on the clauses in the hire agreement it had signed.  The Chairman agreed to discuss the matter with the stadium management.
4.
Presentation of Awards

The following clubs received age group and overall league trophies.  Cup winners are given here for completeness although presentations were made at the event.







League



Cup



Under-13 Boys


Newquay & Par AC

Exeter Harriers


Under 15 Boys


Taunton AC


Taunton AC


Under 17 Men


Wimborne AC


Armada


Under 20/Senior Men

Newquay & Par AC

Yeovil OAC


Under 13 Girls


Armada


Yeovil OAC


Under 15 Girls


Exeter Harriers

Exeter Harriers


Under 17/Senior Women
Taunton AC


Yeovil OAC


Relays



Wimborne AC


Not contested

Overall



Taunton AC


Yeovil OAC
5.
Proposals

5.1 [Proposed by Mike Rogers – Taunton AC] That the SWAL [South West Athletics League] Cup becomes more of an "Open" entry so that a club can enter a number of athletes in any one event but only the best result is scored.
Mike stated that in 2017 the number of athletes allowed to compete per event was confusing.  He argued in favour of allowing more athletes to compete if they were available.  Suggestions that were proposed to control the length of the meeting if more entrants were allowed included setting minimum entry standards and combining age groups in individual events.  Following detailed discussions there was a consensus that the number of entrants allowed per event would depend on the number of clubs entering the meeting.  By a show of hands it appeared that six clubs, North Devon, Taunton, Yeovil, Armada, Newton Abbot and Exeter, would probably enter the cup next year if it continued.

The motion was withdrawn and the following amendment proposed:
The number of entrants per event per club in the SWAL Cup be limited to a maximum of three dependant on the number of clubs entering.

Proposed:  Mike Rogers  Seconded:  Not recorded.
Carried by seven votes to nil with five abstentions 
5.2
[Proposed by Dave Varney – Divisional Secretary/Newquay & Par AC] That the minimum standards introduced at the 2017 AGM (or any amendments to them) will act as guidelines only in 2019 for team managers but that the Divisional Secretary may delete any performance which has blatantly ignored the guidelines & the club involved asked not to include the athlete in future matches.
Proposed: Dave Varney:  Seconded: Mike Rogers
Carried unanimously

5.3
[Proposed by Dave Varney – Divisional Secretary/Newquay & Par AC] That rule 3.6 to be amended to clarify that athletes may only move up one age group, which in the case of Under 17 Men means they may not compete as Seniors.
Newton Abbot argued that, to cater for the large number of Under-17 men at their club, an exception be made for this age group.
The following amendment was proposed:

That rule 3.6 to be amended to clarify that athletes may only move up one age group with the exception of Under-17 men who may be allowed to compete as Senior Men according to UKA rules and local standards.
 Proposed Dave Varney:   Seconded Janice Hindle
Carried unanimously
5.4
[Proposed by Dave Varney – Divisional Secretary/Newquay & Par AC] That rule 1.6 to be amended to restrict Under 13’s to three trials only

Proposed Dave Varney:   Seconded:  Geoff Cole


Carried by eleven votes to one

5.5
[Proposed by Dave Varney – Divisional Secretary/Newquay & Par AC] Rule 0.11 does not comply with the 2018 UKA Rules and should be omitted as Under 15’s are unable to compete against Under 17’s at steeplechase and may therefore not move up to this older age group (to be reinstated if UKA reverse this decision for 2019)

KR
The league was obliged to follow UKA rules.  However Keith Reed agreed to write to the UKA (John Temperton) in support of a change in the rule.


Proposed Dave Varney:   Seconded:  Geoff Cole


Carried unanimously

5.6
[Proposed by Keith Reed – Officials Secretary/Armada AC] That the future structure of South West Athletics League matches is as follows: 

· Have a SW Junior League for U13’s and U15’s and a SW Senior
League for U17’s, U20’s and seniors.
· Have a full programme of events at each fixture.
· Max of 12 clubs. 

· Four fixtures for each league (on same weekends as YDL Lower and
 SAL or YDL Upper).
· Use central venue if possible.

· Have photofinish and EDM.

· Encourage composite teams to ensure all clubs are relatively equal in


strength.
· Emphasis on athlete performance not necessarily on club success.

It is proposed we should introduce this [structure] at the start of the 2020 season. A working party could be set up to sort details during 2019.

The rationale behind this proposal is given in Annex 3.  Keith Reed spoke to this annex. In discussion it became clear that many clubs favoured the current league structure that allowed the whole club, across all age groups, to compete together.
Proposal withdrawn

5.7
[Proposed by Mark Pauley – Poole AC] We wish to propose a split of the league into 2 regional division (East and West) over 4 matches as now, with a 5th match at one central location, (Exeter). This match to involve all teams but via a cup and plate competition comprising the top 3 of both sections and the bottom 3 together.

Mark Pauley spoke to the text of Annex 4 where a detailed rationale was presented.  Support for the  proposal came from Yeovil  OAC but the views of 
RL-E
the remaining clubs were not canvassed.  Instead the Chairman advocated that a working party be set up to investigating the proposal in more detail.

The original proposal was withdrawn and substituted by the following amendment:

That a working party be established to review the feasibility of restructuring the league by establishing two regional divisions.
Proposed:  Mark Pauley:    Seconded:  Geoff Cole

Carried by eight votes to nil with 4 abstentions
If a new structure was ultimately agreed it would first be put into operation in the 2020 season.  It was requested that the composition of the working party was well-balanced in order to consider views for and against the original proposal.
5.8
[Proposed by Mark Pauley – Poole AC] That the 200m be replaced by the 100m in Program A.

Proposed:   Mark Pauley    Seconded:   Peter Impett


Carried by six votes to four with two abstentions

5.9
[Proposed by Mark Pauley – Poole AC] that for under 13’s, like all other all other age groups with the exceptions to u17W and U20M, should have a maximum of 3 competitors per club allowed in each event. This would aid in reducing the length of the timetable a little and equalise the program.

Proposed:   Mark Paule:   Not seconded

Proposal lost.

6 Personal observations and recommendations – Geoff Williams
Geoff Williams spoke to the general observations he had requested for inclusion on the agenda and which are given in detail in Annex 5.  He praised the nature of the SWAL which he considered compared very favourably with other regional leagues.  He commended its vibrancy but considered the league required better promotion.  This applied both within clubs and in the wider general community.
Geoff highlighted the need for an increased income stream.  Amongst the benefits of increased income would be the opportunity to offer clubs assistance with travel costs, particularly those with the greater distance to travel.
Geoff further advocated that the league website be re-established to improve communications within the league and volunteered to undertake this task.  He also recommended the league needed to strengthen its data protection policy.  Additionally he recommended the constitution be scrutinised and that a revised document be brought to the 2018-19 AGM.  He suggested that Mike Furse initiate this process.
7 Venues and Dates for 2019 Season
The chairman proposed four following provisional dates for the 2018 league matches:
May 5th 
June 2nd
July 7th

September 1st
The recommended venue for all four matches is Exeter and all bookings need to be made by the end of October.

It was initially suggested that the cup match be held in August at a venue to be announced.  However the option of holding the cup match on June 2nd and the displaced league match in August was raised and put to the vote:

In favour of the league match being held on June 2nd

Six

In favour of the cup match being held on June 2nd

Five

Abstentions






One
8
Election of Officers for 2018


Chairman:

Richard Llewellyn-Eaton
Proposed: Ian Humphreys
Seconded: Dave Varney

League Secretary
Vacant


Divisional Secretary
Dave Varney





Proposed: R Llewellyn-Eaton
Seconded: Peter Impett

Officials Secretary
Keith Reed





Proposed: Janice Hindle
Seconded: R Llewellyn-Eaton


Treasurer

Roger Lee






Proposed: Janice Hindle
Seconded: Andy Rumley

Minutes Secretary
Mike Furse





Proposed R Llewellyn-Eaton:
Seconded: Dave Varney


AGM Secretary
Vacant

Webmaster

Geoff Williams





Proposed Tim Sharpe:

Seconded: Peter Impett

All nominated candidates were elected unanimously


Ian Humphreys volunteered to continue his role as cup secretary.  This offer was accepted by the meeting

It was noted that, constitutionally, the league is required to appoint a president.

Richard Llewellyn-Eaton agreed to write to all SWAL member clubs asking them to put forward suggestions for the roles of League Secretary. AGM Secretary and President
There being no further business, the meeting closed at 1309h

Annex 1
Divisional Secretary’s report for the SWAL AGM 2018
As far as I can recall, even with twelve clubs everything went well with meeting finishes close to the projected times. Thanks to all the host clubs who seemed to work well and efficiently together

Only having to work on the field results on the day meant that host compilers were comfortably completing these, making life easier for me and a particular thank you to Keith, Jayne and Kate who produced the track results from the photo finish, which was a massive help & meant clubs had provisional results by the following day & league points & tables within the week.

I’ve put forward some proposals to tidy up a few issues that arose. Some field teams & referees were unclear on the number of attempts for Under 13’s & there were anomalies on pools having a different numbers of trials. The rule did state that all would have four but without any minutes from last year, I’m not sure if I had that right so I’m asking for a decision. You may have been aware that I did not apply the standards after match 1. I felt very uncomfortable when young U17 & U20 athletes that regularly compete were not making the standards, also one well known veteran, in particular! I did discuss my concerns with Richard but took a lone decision that it was not in the best interests of the athletes to penalise them after M1. I have checked that this has not affected the overall age and team tables and most were non-scoring at M1. I do feel, however, that the introduction of the standards at the request of Cornwall AC has resulted in team managers taking a responsible attitude to eliminate the kind of performances that were either holding up the competition or were below what we would want to promote for the league. I have proposed that we retain the standards as a guide only in the hope that this will focus on what we want to achieve within the league & I do not intend adjusting these unless my proposal is rejected. The third was a clarification of age groups moving up. I have no strong views on all three but feel they need to be clear to all clubs & in the Rules of Competition.

Eight athletes plus one Relay team broke eleven League Records (I should have a sad face imoji  here as four were previously held by N&P athletes!):

Under 15 Girls


Long Jump
Lydia Smith

Taunton AC
 5.55m


Shot

Katie Chapman

Exeter H
12.36m

Under 17 Women


200m

Abigail Peake

Mendip

25.46s (0.04s faster! – 25.5)

Senior Women


Pole Vault
Rebecca Gray

Cornwall AC
3.76m

Under 13 Boys


800m

William Rabjohns
Poole AC

2:13.47


1500m

William Rabjohns
Poole AC

4:26.25

Under 15 Boys


300m

Oliver D’Rozario
Taunton AC

37.28s


800m

Thomas Mason

Exeter
H

2:05.62


4 x 300m Relay


Exeter H

2:42.38


Triple Jump
Oliver D’Rozario
Taunton AC

12.74m

Senior Men


High Jump
Ryan Webb

Wimborne AC

2.15m

Congratulations again to Taunton for winning the League in another really close fight with Wimborne

Dave Varney
Annex 2
The accounts for the 2017-18 financial year as supplied by the Treasurer
[image: image1.wmf]INCOME

EXPENDITURE

Balance B/F                  £5906.20

   £4354.24

Exeter Track Hire x 4

£2,805.20

Cornwall A.C. EDM 2018

            £340.00

Braunton Track Hire 

£305.00

Fees

   £7560.00

Photo finish x 5

£1,220.00

Stacey Numbers

            £123.84

First Aid x 5

£1,000.00

Sundry expences

             £35.00

Starters Expences

£238.20

Trophies

             £77.00

£6,144.24

Current Acc.

         £5,770.00

£11,914.24

£11,914.24



Annex 3

Rationale behind Proposal 5.6 
[Proposed by Keith Reed – Officials

Secretary/Armada]
South West League – The future?

The SW league is now a very successful league and the one division format of 12 clubs creates a vibrant and competitive match which athletes enjoy.

There are so many positives to the format namely

· Good competition and high turnout of athletes

· High standard of performances

· Fantastic atmosphere at the matches.

· Good regional interaction

· Development opportunity for officials.

· Juniors and seniors competing together

· Photofinish and EDM

There are however a few negatives;

· Limited programme of events

· Very busy with athletes which can make events difficult to organise.

· No promotion or relegation

Whilst the SW League has become popular the Southern Athletics League, UKWL, YDL and even the BAL have struggled. Many SW clubs have found it difficult to get athletes to turn out because of the distances involved in travel to the matches and also the ever increasing cost of travel.
Some clubs and even composite teams are considering not taking part in these leagues in 2019 and are instead looking for more local competitions for their athletes.

It would seem therefore that the SW League has an opportunity to grow and fill the void for some of these clubs.

The proposal is as follows: 

· Have a SW Junior League for U13’s and U15’s and a SW Senior League for U17’s, U20’s and seniors.

· Have a full programme of events at each fixture.

· Max of 12 clubs. 

· Four fixtures for each league (on same weekends as YDL Lower and SAL or YDL Upper).

· Use central venue if possible.

· Have photofinish and EDM.

· Encourage composite teams to ensure all clubs are relatively equal in strength.

· Emphasis on athlete performance not necessarily on club success.

The positives and negatives of this proposal are below:

Positives

· Full programme of events at every meeting (similar to YDL).
· More relevant age group competitions leading to better athlete development.
· Maintains high standards but should allow clubs to take more athletes.
· High number of officials present will encourage development.
· Relay teams could qualify for UKA events.
· Reduced travelling and costs for clubs.
Negatives

· Loss of senior and junior shared competitive environment. 

· More fixtures for some clubs who are not in other leagues.

I therefore propose we should introduce this at the start of the 2020 season. A working party could be set up to sort details during 2019.
Annex 4
Rationale behind Proposal 5.7 [Proposed by Mark Pauley - Poole AC]
Poole AC would like to propose an alternative solution to the challenges that have been faced since the consolidation of the league into one 12 team mega-division. We wish to propose a split of the league into 2 regional division (East and West) over 4 matches as now, with a 5th match at one central location, (Exeter). This match to involve all teams but via a cup and plate competition comprising the top 3 of both sections and the bottom 3 together.
The justification for this suggestion is as follows:
a) The amount of travel for those at the extremes of the League are significant. For Poole this totals around 650 miles, for Cornwall AC, for example, it is around 825 miles.  We think this places a huge cost impact around transport costs for a number of more remote clubs, which those located closer to the Exeter fixed venue, in recent years, have not had to suffer.
b) The length of the match impacts those having close to  or over 4 hours travel time to and from the venue. This is particularly evident with those parents of younger athletes during school terms. The 18:00 or later finish time means a later night for younger children ahead of a school week, which parents have fed back there concern with. The league is over an hour longer than any other timetable we work to with other leagues.
c) The expectation of the local council who own the Poole Track is that we hold fixtures as well as just use for training, as they continue to maintain the facilities to the required standard. Poole AC would be excited to host a meeting at Poole as we feel we have the capability to take on such a responsibility. The cost of membership to the SWAL has continued to grow because of the hire costs of the Exeter Arena. My recollection is the cost is circa £600, whereas by taking this to a more local arrangement the cost of track fees would be significantly less. EG Poole for the current 7 hours would cost less than £250. Poole AC would be happy to cover the cost of hosting at home as we do in other leagues, (although it would help if we had a small bursary for doing so).
d) As a club we are expected to co-host 1 meeting a year, at a venue which is 80 miles away and with facilities we are not familiar with. This is less than an enjoyable experience from a club perspective, looking to do a good job for those clubs who are part of the league.
e) This competition is unique in staging all meetings at one location, I can think of no other league in the South that does this. We think this detracts from the positive aspects of the SWAL as those local to Exeter will always have a relative advantage, particularly at the meetings around exam times for the mid to late teenagers.
f) The Cup competition as it stands appears to have lost its momentum. Looking at this year’s results 6 teams attended and numbers per event were sometimes down to 3 -4. Although appreciate an historic part of the SWAL Structure is it relevant for the 21st century? Or Ready for a change!
Annex 5
Full text of an agenda item submitted by Geoff Williams.
Please consider the following points for inclusion on the agenda.

· Conduct of AGM business - not needed if 2. below includes this information in which case it should be re-circulated in advance of the AGM for clarity.

· SWAL Constitution documents.

· Data Protection Policy documents for the League

· Possible League Website

· League timetable – I would suggest that this is not a discussion point on the agenda per se but that it is agreed a sub-committee be formed to consider refining the timetable in the hope of finding time to add events without lengthening the day.

I have enjoyed officiating at this league and have found the match atmosphere really stimulating with lots of athletes of all abilities well catered for - a very positive experience for athletes and officials alike. This is not replicated in many athletic leagues across the country, particularly the SAL for Seniors and YDL for U13/15/17/20's so I am very keen to provide support for SWAL.

I believe with careful appraisal, good marketing and a strong presence on social media (in particular having it's own dedicated website) SWAL could improve it's infrastructure, become even stronger and replace the Southern Athletics League for many of the SW clubs who currently find this league expensive for travel, variable in standard and poorly supported by club athletes and officials. The YDL experience is also not good at all with sub standard/variable fields and a timetable which results in a huge wastage of time, not to mention the long distance travel for SW based athletes/clubs. 

As an aside I also like the idea of having stronger BAL/UKWAL teams from the SW area. This gives the better athletes an opportunity to step up to a higher level without having to join a 'senior' club or compete as an HCA …. but this is not something to discuss at SWAL AGM!!

The demographics of SW athletics are very different to my 45 year experience in London athletics so it has taken a while to understand how it all works but the positive things that stand out for me as a relative newcomer to the area are:-
1. Up to U17 level the standard of athlete across the area compares favourably with anywhere in the UK. The drop off after 16 years of age is worrying (national wise too!) but this can only be countered with a transparent sharing of ideas, inter coaching group liaison and an investment in coaching opportunities regionally. Despite its geographical location this may in fact be a SW strength in itself.
2. There is a solid base of SW based well qualified, very friendly and hard working officials. Parent/friend volunteer helpers on match days is also readily available.
3. There is a need for the SW to protect its regionality and this means clubs should buy into the concept of a strong Regional League for all age groups. 

4. I think there are untapped opportunities for clubs to work more closely together on developing coaching links, offering specialised coaching in events which traditionally not all clubs have expertise e.g. throws, pole vault and steeplechase come to mind when studying SWAL results.
5. In the short term a strong SWAL league for which the timetable incorporates all age groups and most events on the same day will only be good for the region's athletics. This could be achieved by dropping the U20 Men events as a separate entity (though allowing these athletes to throw/hurdle with their appropriate spec.) and fully utilising all of the Exeter Arena facilities to provide the time for these extra events. However, if the league continues to grow and all clubs field full teams, in time there may be the need to have a Senior and Junior SWAL set up.
6. The concept of a competitive standard requirement for each event is beneficial and will over time raise standards in weaker events! Yes, it does need careful appraisal and these standards must/need to reflect current league standards, not some non-relevant data driven concept. Dave Varney did an excellent job carrying out the 2017 AGM brief on standard performances required to gain points and he will probably now wish to re-visit and amend some of the standards he set for 2018. It is very important that when standards are set there is universal understanding of the criteria used to set them before they are published and that all performances are driven by athletes training for individual events rather than the desire to simply pick up points. Clubs/coaches must respect the integrity of individual events and prepare athletes accordingly. This is how safety is maintained and standards of performance will improve.

